

Homelessness in America

A Public Concern & Moral Hazard



Homelessness in America

A Public Concern & Moral Hazard

*A Policy Briefing Presented by the
Center for Urban Renewal and Education*

WRITTEN BY

Star Parker &
Marty Dannenfelser

Published August 2024

©2024 Center for Urban Renewal and Education

PAWN SHOP

AS LOW AS \$17 PER MONTH

COIN LAUNDRY

21. MIN.

NAILS & NAILS
310-659-2568

Nikki Scott
SALON
(310) 360-0730

WASH & REPAIR

SPECIALIZING IN ACURA TOYOTA

657.3328

AUTOMOTIVE & TIRES
3.0182 FOREIGN & DOMESTIC

BZ WEST

WHEELS • BODY • SALES

657.4484

AVENUE

ANERS

DAY SERVICE

La Cienega 1002

RY 10am READY BY 5:30

PREMIER CLEANING & FLOOR CARE

BY ANERS.COM

PANDA EXPRESS

1600



Table of Contents

Introduction.....	3
Supreme Court’s <i>Grants Pass</i> Decision.....	5
Snapshot of Homelessness in America.....	6
Who are the Homeless?.....	7
Homelessness Problem Transcends Economic Distress.....	8
 Policy to Date.....	 10
The Focus on ‘Housing First’	12
 The Faith Community’s Role.....	 13
 What Should We Do?.....	 15
Undermining Law Enforcement.....	15
Social Drivers of Homelessness.....	16
 Recommendations.....	 17
 Endnotes.....	 20
 About the Authors.....	 25

Introduction

The homelessness problem in America is continuing to grow, especially in some of our largest cities. Weak border enforcement, sanctuary city policies, and a failure to maintain public order have exacerbated this problem over the last several years. The U.S. Supreme Court's 2024 *City of Grants Pass v. Johnson* decision¹ provides an opportunity for a course correction at the state and local level, but more responsible policies are also needed at the federal level.

What we're dealing with is a classic dilemma between individual rights and public property. On the one hand, those who defend the right of people to live on the street or in parks or other public places will reasonably say, "It's not a crime to be poor to the point of being homeless." Fair enough, but what about the right of other citizens to walk the streets or enjoy the parks without stepping over prone bodies, navigating a minefield of human feces, being accosted by aggressive panhandlers – in short, without fearing for their health and safety?

Make no mistake, homeless encampments are more than a mere assault on eyes and noses – they constitute a legitimate threat to public safety, ranging from health hazards (e.g., viral infections, hepatitis C outbreaks) to crime (e.g., stabbing tourists or local residents, burglary to support alcohol or drug addictions).

There's an old expression that speaks to competing rights: "Your right to swing your fist ends where my nose begins." So, clearly, the rights of the homeless have to be weighed against the rights of all other citizens.

Many jurisdictions have public disorder laws on the books, though they're often not enforced. In late 1985, New York City Mayor Ed Koch, in anticipation of a

winter cold snap, authorized the police to bring the homeless into heated shelters whenever the temperature fell below freezing.

Koch also “relaxed standards for committing the mentally ill homeless to institutions: Previously, only those who posed an immediate danger to themselves or others could be hospitalized; the Koch policy allowed commitment of those who posed such a danger in the foreseeable future. Teams of psychiatrists, nurses, and social workers were sent into the streets to treat the homeless and identify those in need of hospitalization,” James Taranto and William A. Donohue explained in a *City Journal* article.²

The New York Civil Liberties Union, the state’s ACLU chapter, fought back, instituting its own “freeze patrol,” which sent out volunteers untrained in psychiatry to inform the homeless of their right to stay put, as well as their right to shelter.³ Advocates in other jurisdictions have also fought against vagrancy and public disorder laws. Sadly, some of their court ‘victories’ have resulted in homeless people freezing to death on the streets.

A number of cities, and some courts, subsequently came around to the common-sense idea that temporary compulsory sheltering during winter storms or cold spells can be justified on the basis of being the more humane and compassionate approach. However, leaders in some major cities have seemed intent on repeating the mistakes of the past.

On June 28, 2024, the U.S. Supreme Court issued a monumental decision in *City of Grants Pass v. Johnson*, effectively declaring that legislatures, not judges, should address homelessness policy in America.

In this report, we look at the current state of homelessness in America and how we got here. We don’t believe that policies centered on harm reduction and on the civil liberties of the homeless are morally acceptable or in the public interest.

Instead, national, state, and local leaders – in government and the private sector (including churches and other religious institutions) – should acknowledge the principal causes of homelessness (i.e., alcohol and drug addiction, mental illness, disabilities, economic distress).

Our conclusion is that homeless policy should be two-pronged. One, we need local law enforcement regimes that discourage rather than encourage homelessness. Two, we need social welfare policies that get to the core of the problem and work to solve it.

Supreme Court's Grants Pass Decision

The Court ruled that Grants Pass, Oregon could prohibit camping on public property. The city enforced the policy by implementing fines and jail time.

Homeless advocates argued that the Grants Pass prohibitions violate the Eighth Amendment prohibition on cruel and unusual punishment. The U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit agreed with the homeless advocates, but Grants Pass successfully appealed the decision to the Supreme Court.

Writing for the 6-3 Supreme Court majority, Justice Neil Gorsuch said the enforcement of generally applicable laws regulating camping on public grounds is not “cruel and unusual punishment.” Gorsuch noted that the Grants Pass ordinance punished conduct, not status, since it “makes no difference whether the charged defendant is currently a person experiencing homelessness, a backpacker on vacation, or a student who abandons his dorm room to camp out in protest on the lawn of a municipal building.”

Snapshot of Homelessness in America

The number of homeless in the United States is derived from a point-in-time estimate done through the Department of Housing and Urban Development's (HUD) Continuums of Care.⁴ On one day, usually in late January, all localities receiving HUD assistance are required to do counts in their locality and report the results.

The totals for 2023 were:

- 653,104 nationwide
- 256,610 unsheltered (39 percent)
- 396,494 sheltered (61 percent)

The percentage of people experiencing homelessness increased by 12.1 percent between 2022 and 2023; the number of homeless people increased in 41 states and the District of Columbia. The average rate of homelessness nationwide was 20 homeless individuals per 10,000 in the population.

Several states and the District of Columbia had very high rates of homelessness:

- District of Columbia: 73/10,000, 3.65 times the national rate
- New York: 52/10,000, 2.6 times the national rate
- Vermont: 51/10,000, 2.55 times the national rate
- Oregon: 48/10,000, 2.4 times the national rate
- California: 46/10,000, 2.3 times the national rate

In California, 68 percent of people experiencing homelessness did so outdoors. Other states with high percentages of their homeless population counted in unsheltered locations included: Oregon (64.6 percent), Hawaii (62.8 percent), Arizona (53.5 percent), and Nevada (52.6 percent).

The homelessness problem is particularly pronounced in highly populous major cities (e.g., New York City, Los Angeles, Seattle, San Diego, and Denver). However, it is also a problem in some small cities and rural areas. The surge in asylum seekers contributed to large percentage increases in people experiencing homelessness in Chicago (58.4 percent), Metropolitan Denver (46 percent), and New York City (42.3 percent) between 2022 and 2023. New York City reported that the influx of asylum seekers in 2023 accounted for almost 80 percent of the increase in their sheltered homelessness.

Who are the Homeless?

One of the challenges in developing public policy on homelessness is the dearth of rigorous and consistent data characterizing this population.

In their 2019 report “The State of Homelessness in America,”⁶ President Trump’s Council of Economic Advisors (CEA) cited a 2018 HUD report that provided the following characteristics (sometimes intersecting) about the homeless population:

- Mental illness – 20 percent
- Substance abuse – 16 percent
- Disability – 44 percent

However, the CEA also cited a 1999 report with the following findings:

- Mental illness – 39 percent
- Substance abuse (drugs) – 26 percent
- Alcohol abuse – 38 percent

Economic distress is another commonly accepted explanation for homelessness. The reasoning is that people are in the street because they can't afford housing. Various academic studies correlate housing costs and rent increases with homelessness, but not all policy analysts agree.

Homelessness Problem Transcends Economic Distress

Christopher Rufo, formerly a research fellow at the Discovery Institute and now a senior fellow at the Manhattan Institute, is highly skeptical of the housing costs argument. He says the following about the homeless situation in Seattle:

“According to King County’s [Seattle, WA and surrounding areas] point-in-time study, only 6% of homeless people surveyed cited ‘could not afford rent increase’ as the precipitating cause of their situation, pointing instead to a wide variety of other problems – domestic violence, incarceration, mental illness, family conflict, medical conditions, break-ups, eviction, addiction, and job loss – as bigger factors.”

“Further, while the Zillow study did find correlation between rising rents and homelessness in four major markets – Seattle, Los Angeles, New York, and Washington, D.C. – it also found that homelessness decreased despite rising rents in Houston, Tampa, Chicago, Phoenix, St. Louis, San Diego, Portland, Detroit, Baltimore, Atlanta, Charlotte, and Riverside. Rent increases are a real burden for the working poor, but evidence suggests that higher rents alone don’t push people into the streets.”⁷

Manhattan Institute scholar Heather Mac Donald expresses similar views in a profile of the homeless situation in San Francisco:

“An inadequate supply of affordable housing is not the first thing that comes to mind when conversing with San Francisco’s street denizens. Their behavioral problems – above all, addiction and mental illness – are too obvious. Forty-two percent of respondents in the city’s 2019 street poll of the homeless reported chronic drug or alcohol use; the percentage is likely higher.”⁸

In a separate analysis of San Francisco’s homelessness policies, Rufo says, “San Francisco currently spends more than \$255 million per year on mental health and substance abuse programs⁹, many of which cater to the city’s homeless. In an audit¹⁰ of the behavioral health system, the city’s budget and legislative analyst found that 70% of all psychiatric emergency visits involved a homeless individual and that 66% of all visitors had co-occurring mental health and substance abuse disorders.”¹¹

Rufo further notes that the homeless are substantial contributors to San Francisco’s crime problem: “According to the San Francisco County Jail, the homeless account for about 40% of all inmates¹² – despite being less than 1% of the city’s overall population, and even after San Francisco decriminalized many quality-of-life crimes associated with homelessness. Inmates with co-occurring mental health and substance abuse disorders are more likely to be homeless and more likely¹³ to be charged with a violent crime compared to the general jail population.”¹⁴

Although public policy should be such to optimize the supply of housing at the best possible prices, to attribute inadequate supply of housing as the driving cause of homelessness is like attributing inadequate supply of oxygen as the

driving cause of asthma. The core of the problem is on the side of the consumer and not on the side of supply.

What public policy do we need to deal with homelessness?

Policy to Date

Public policy for homelessness has mostly embodied the characteristics of other public policy prescriptions for various social ills – bigger government and more public expenditures.

HUD spending on Homeless Assistance Grants in 2021 was \$3 billion and President Biden's Fiscal Year (FY) 2022 budget proposed to spend \$3.5 billion,¹⁵ an increase of \$1.6 billion (84 percent) from a decade earlier.¹⁶ President Biden's FY 2022 Budget for the Veterans Administration proposed another \$2.2 billion for homeless veterans.¹⁷

Urban areas with pronounced homelessness problems have been spending considerable amounts of funds.

Reported annual expenditures in major cities and counties included \$3.5 billion for New York City;¹⁸ \$167 million for Seattle¹⁹ and \$126 million for King County;²⁰ \$950 million for Los Angeles²¹ and \$527 million for Los Angeles County;²² and \$672 million for San Francisco.²³

Yet, between 2010 and 2020, homelessness increased by 40 percent in San Francisco, by 30 percent in Seattle, by 49 percent in Los Angeles, and by 47 percent in New York City.²⁴

Nationwide over this period, the number of homeless was reported to have dropped by 11 percent²⁵ with an increase of 49 percent in HUD Homeless Assistance Grants spending.²⁶

However, CEA's 2019 report questioned the reliability of reported declines in the national homelessness numbers. Per the CEA, "a more likely explanation for the reduction in homeless counts from 2007 to 2018 is that they are largely artificial, a result of (1) transitional housing being defined as 'homeless' but similarly time-limited rapid-rehousing not being defined as 'homeless,' and (2) miscounting of unsheltered homeless people."²⁷

In contrast to the policies employed by cities like San Francisco and Seattle, Christopher Rufo has proposed a plan that he claims will dramatically reduce public camping, drug consumption, and street disorder within 30 to 60 days of implementation. Rufo says it is modeled on best practices from cities that have delivered cost-effective and rapid results:

- Modesto, California, moved 400 people into a "safe ground" emergency shelter within 30 days and reduced quality-of-life crimes by 83 percent.
- Burien, Washington, completely eliminated camping in public parks within 30 days through a low-cost policy of "compassionate enforcement."
- San Diego, California, built an emergency shelter and moved 700 people off the streets within 60 days through a public-private partnership.²⁸

The Focus On ‘Housing First’

The main thrust of federal homeless funding for more than a decade has been permanent supportive housing and rapid rehousing. Transitional housing has been de-emphasized.

According to a 2018 report by Homestretch, a non-profit organization whose mission focuses on the homeless, “over the last few years, HUD homeless services funding for families has shifted almost exclusively to rapid rehousing and permanent supportive housing. In many locations across the nation . . . transitional housing has been all but eliminated.”²⁹

The operative guideline for permanent supportive housing has been “Housing First.”³⁰ This policy, as characterized in the CEA report, entails that “homeless individuals are provided supportive housing with no pre-conditions, and do not face requirements as a condition for retaining housing even after they have been stabilized.”³¹

While Housing First was launched under President George W. Bush, it was greatly expanded under President Obama. Critics argue that the emphasis on rapid rehousing and permanent supportive housing ignores the root causes driving homelessness, and that by supplying unconditional housing³² the policy merely encourages the dysfunctional behavior that led to the problem in the first place.

Michele Steeb, former CEO of the Sacramento-based Saint John’s Program for Real Change, and Andrew C. Brown, director of the Center for Families and Children at the Texas Public Policy Foundation, argue that under Housing First, “nonprofits requiring their clients to abide by accountability measures, such as pursuing sobriety or attending regular job training classes, are barred from receiving state and federal grants.”³³

Overall, according to the CEA report, Housing First performs no better than other alternatives and costs more. Steeb and Brown cite a study published in the “Journal of Housing Economics” which says the cost-benefit impact of permanent supportive housing on the overall homeless population is that “10 additional permanent supportive housing beds reduces the homeless population by about 1 person.”³⁴

Per Homestretch, the measures of success of rapid rehousing are deeply flawed because they ignore what has happened to families after they exit the program. Studies that examine where families are six months after they have exited show dismal results. In one study, for instance, “only 53% of families rapidly rehoused between 2009 and 2012 remained housed after their rental assistance ended.”³⁵

Homestretch says that “rapid rehousing can trap families in a generational cycle of poverty. Just as long as the families are being rehoused, rapid housing is satisfied with keeping them reliant on government support, even in perpetuity, and even if their return to homelessness at some point is all but guaranteed.”³⁶

The Faith Community’s Role

Many faith-based organizations have complied with the Federal Government’s shift to a Housing First philosophy. The National Alliance to End Homelessness says faith-based organizations “serve as the backbone of the emergency shelter system in this country – operating, at a minimum, nearly 30 percent of emergency shelter beds for families and single adults at the national level.”³⁷

Partnerships with government agencies often come with strings attached and can cause faith-based organizations to dilute the expression of their faith when delivering services to people in need. Therefore, many churches and faith-based

organizations choose to serve people with addictions, including many homeless people, with private resources that are not subject to government control.

In August 2024, Center for Urban Renewal and Education (CURE) President Star Parker visited an independent faith-based organization – *Dallas LIFE* in Dallas, Texas. This extraordinary homeless shelter is dedicated to transforming the lives of individuals experiencing homelessness.

Rev. Bob Sweeney serves as Executive Director of *Dallas LIFE* and previously served as head chaplain in a maximum-security prison. Rev. Sweeney developed and implemented *Dallas LIFE's* 10-month “Homeless No More” program, which produces about 50 “graduates” each year who are recovered from addiction, restored with family members, and have jobs and housing. The program’s healthy balance of accountability and compassion challenges each resident to settle for nothing less than a self-sufficient life – and to find joy in the journey.³⁸

The “Homeless No More” program guides participants to honestly evaluate past struggles, current options and future potential for an independent life, through a full schedule of recovery classes. Program material focuses on anger management, alcoholism recovery, job readiness, men’s and women’s issues, budgeting, and more.

Successful completion of the “Homeless No More” program culminates in a graduation ceremony and celebration of those who are ready to begin life outside the shelter as self-sufficient, productive members of society. *Dallas LIFE* reports that about 65 percent of their residents choose to participate in the programⁱ and that 90 percent of participants graduate and become homeless no more.³⁹

What Should We Do?

As Stephen Eide of the Manhattan Institute notes, “Most would agree that any policy response requires both social-welfare and law-enforcement dimensions.”⁴⁰

That is, homeless policy must be two-pronged.

One, we need local law enforcement regimes that discourage rather than encourage homelessness.

Two, we need social welfare policies that get to the core of the problem. What are the social, economic, and psychological dynamics that drive an individual to a homeless existence?

Undermining Law Enforcement

Regarding law enforcement, there is much that should be of concern.

Heather Mac Donald’s 2019 portrait of San Francisco paints a picture of a local regime that empowers rather than discourages homelessness and anti-social behavior.⁴¹

Former San Francisco District Attorney Chesa Boudin has stated, “Crimes such as public camping, offering or soliciting sex, public urination, blocking a sidewalk, etc., should not and will not be prosecuted.”⁴²

According to the Manhattan Institute’s Stephen Eide, “Between 2010 and 2018, annual misdemeanor adult arrests in New York City fell by 49% (250,299 to 128,194). From 2010 to 2017, annual adult misdemeanor arrest fell 21% in Los Angeles (211,639 to 167,261) and 25% in San Francisco (10,460 to 7,831).”⁴³

Social Drivers of Homelessness

The individual realities of more than a half million homeless in America are diverse and complex. A one-size-fits-all government spending program is a dis-service both to the homeless and to U.S. taxpayers.

Although we can list characteristics that generally define the homeless (e.g., mental illness, alcohol or drug addiction, family breakdown, disability, economic distress), most in the country who have these problems are not homeless in the street. There is an extra reality layered onto these problems that ultimately drives an individual to a homeless existence.

Christopher Rufo quotes the following from Alice Baum and Donald Burnes's landmark book on homelessness, *A Nation in Denial: The Truth About Homelessness*:

"Homelessness is a condition of disengagement from ordinary society – from family, friends, neighborhood, church, and community . . . Poor people who have family ties, teenaged mothers who have support systems, mentally ill individuals who are able to maintain social and family relationships, alcoholics who are still connected to their friends and jobs, even drug addicts who manage to remain part of their community do not become homeless. Homelessness occurs when people no longer have relationships; they have drifted into isolation, often running away from the support networks they could count on in the past."⁴⁴

Recommendations

1. The goal of homeless policy should be to get individuals off the streets and out of public spaces – for their sake and the maintenance of social order – and into temporary facilities where individuals are screened and their problems defined, and where they are transitioned for further care to the proper next stage (e.g., drug/alcohol/substance treatment, psychological care, economic or work counseling).
2. Establish “safe ground” facilities that can accommodate the unsheltered population. Christopher Rufo, now a senior fellow at the Manhattan Institute, points out that in Modesto, California, “city officials and private charities worked together to quickly build a fenced ‘safe ground’ facility with uniform 10X10 blue tents, 24/7 security, portable bathrooms and showers, food service provided by nonprofits, and access to extensive public services.”⁴⁵ Abandoned military bases and other public facilities may also provide “safe ground” options.
3. Pass “conservatorship laws” for the dangerously mentally ill. The public has a legitimate interest in taking charge of situations where the homeless present a danger to themselves or others and have no capacity to take care of themselves.
4. Eliminate laws and regulations that hamper the ability of religious institutions to work with the homeless.
5. Housing deregulation, as recommended by the Council of Economic Advisors, can help increase the supply of housing and thereby reduce its cost. This could help mitigate the economic distress that contributes to some people’s homelessness.

6. The U.S. Justice Department, State attorneys general, and non-profit legal organizations should aggressively defend and help advance common-sense government policies to move homeless people out of public spaces, into temporary facilities, and into a treatment regimen that seeks to cure – not just marginally reduce – the afflictions that caused their homeless condition.
7. Secure our national borders, especially our southern border, and eliminate sanctuary city and state policies that serve as a magnet for migrants who come to the United States illegally.
8. Encourage policies at the national, state, and local levels that restore respect for the importance of family and traditional values.



Endnotes

¹ Justia, Supreme Court of the United States, *City of Grants Pass v. Johnson*, 603 U.S. (2024) n.d. <https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/603/23-175/#:~:text=Justia%20Summary,case%20of%20multiple%20violations%2C%20imprisonment>.

² James Taranto and William A. Donohue, *The Assault on Public Order: How the Civil Liberties Union Goes Astray*, Winter 1992, <https://www.city-journal.org/html/assault-public-order-how-civil-liberties-union-goes-astray-12717.html>.

³ Ibid.

⁴ Sousa, Tanya de, Alyssa Andrichik, Ed Prestera, Katherine Rush, Colette Tano, and Micaiah Wheeler. 2023. "The 2023 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report (AHAR) to Congress." The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. <https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/2023-AHAR-Part-1.pdf>.

⁵ National Alliance to End Homelessness, *State of Homelessness: 2021 Edition*, accessed October 1, 2021, <https://endhomelessness.org/homelessness-in-america/homelessness-statistics/state-of-homelessness-2021>.

⁶ Council of Economic Advisors, "The State of Homelessness in America," September 2019, <https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/The-State-of-Homelessness-in-America.pdf>, 22.

⁷ Christopher F. Rufo, "What NYC Must Learn From Seattle's Homeless Struggle," *New York Post*, December 27, 2018.

⁸ Heather Mac Donald, "San Francisco, Hostage to the Homeless," *City Journal*, August 2019, <https://www.city-journal.org/san-francisco-homelessness>.

⁹ San Francisco Department of Public Health, *FY 2021–22 and FY 2022–23 Budget*, January 19, 2021, https://www.sfdph.org/dph/files/budget/files/FY_21-23_HC_First_Budget-Hearing-Presentation-1-19-21_Final.pdf?mc_cid=d2bdb3059&mc_eid=b-cd551366f.

¹⁰ Performance Audit of the Department of Public Health Behavioral Health Services, Prepared for the Board of Supervisors of the City and County of San Francisco by the San Francisco Budget and Legislative Analyst, April 19, 2018, https://sfbos.org/sites/defaultfiles/041918_SF_MA_Behavioral_Health_Services.pdf?mc_cid=d2bdb-c3059&mc_eid=bcd551366f.

¹¹ Christopher F. Rufo, “Blighted San Francisco Diagnoses Its ‘Perilous Trifecta’ – And Bungles the Cure,” RealClearInvestigations, April 28, 2021, <https://www.manhattan-institute.org/san-francisco-diagnoses-its-homeless-perilous-trifecta-and-bungles-the-cure>.

¹² City and County of San Francisco, Health Commission, Resolution No. 19-5, March 19, 2019, <https://pretermbirthca.ucsf.edu/sites/g/files/tkssra2851/f/wysiwyg/IncarcerationisPublicHealthIssue.pdf>.

¹³ Dale E. McNeil et al., “Incarceration associated with homelessness, mental disorder, and co-occurring substance abuse,” NIH National Library of Medicine, July 2005, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16020817>.

¹⁴ Christopher F. Rufo, “Blighted San Francisco Diagnoses Its ‘Perilous Trifecta.’”

¹⁵ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2022 Budget in Brief, Summary Table, https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/CFO/documents/2022_Budget_in_Brief_FINAL.pdf, 8.

¹⁶ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, FY 2013 Budget, “An Overview of the HUD Budget,” <https://www.hud.gov/sites/documents/COMBBUDGET2013.PDF>, 1.

¹⁷ U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, “Statement by VA Secretary McDonough on President’s FY 2022 Budget,” May 28, 2021, <https://www.va.gov/opa/pressrel/pressrelease.cfm?id=5676>.

¹⁸ New York City Comptroller Scott M. Stringer, “Comptroller Stringer Releases Agency Watch List Report on Citywide Homeless Spending,” March 17, 2021, <https://comptroller.nyc.gov/newsroom/comptroller-stringer-releases-agency-watch-list-report-on-citywide-homelessness-spending/#:~:text=The%20report%20revealed%20that%20total,part%20by%20pandemic%2Drelated%20spending>.

¹⁹ Seattle Human Services Department, “Budget and Funding Sources,” accessed September 10, 2021, <https://www.seattle.gov/humanservices/about-us/funding>.

²⁰ King County (WA), “2021–2022 Proposed Budget: Housing and Homelessness,” accessed September 10, 2021, <https://kingcounty.gov/~media/depts/executive/performance-strategy-budget/budget/2021-2022/HousingandHomelessness2021-2022.ashx?la=en>.

²¹ NPR interview with Mayor Eric Garcetti, “LA Dedicates \$1 Billion To Fight Homelessness,” April 20, 2021, <https://www.npr.org/2021/04/20/989015659/la-dedicates-1-billion-to-fight-homelessness>.

²² Elizabeth Marcellino, "LA County approves more than \$500 million in spending for homeless," *California News Times*, July 14, 2021, <https://californianewstimes.com/la-county-approves-more-than-500-million-in-spending-for-homeless-press-telegram/438563>.

²³ San Francisco Department of Homelessness and Supportive Housing, "FY2021–22 and FY2022–23 HSH Proposed Budget," June 2021, https://hsh.sfgov.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/HSH-FY21-23-Budget-Briefing-Deck_FINAL.pdf.

²⁴ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "The 2010 Annual Homelessness Assessment Report to Congress," June 2011, <https://www.huduser.gov/portal/sites/default/files/pdf/2010HomelessAssessmentReport.pdf>; and HUD Exchange, "CoC Homeless Populations and Subpopulations Reports," March 23, 2021, <https://www.hudexchange.info/programs/coc/coc-homeless-populations-and-subpopulations-reports>.

²⁵ *Ibid.*

²⁶ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "FY 2011 Budget Proposal: Investing People and Places," https://archives.hud.gov/news/2010/doc_4220.pdf, 35; and U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Fiscal Year 2021 Budget in Brief," https://www.hud.gov/sites/dfiles/CFO/documents/BudgetinBrief_2020-02_06_Online.pdf, 9.

²⁷ Council of Economic Advisors, "The State of Homelessness in America," 26.

²⁸ Christopher F. Rufo, "Compassion with Results, Action Plan on Homelessness for American Cities," *Discovery Institute Center on Wealth & Poverty*, December 2019, <https://www.discovery.org/m/2019/12/Compassion-with-Results-Christopher-Rufo.pdf>.

²⁹ Homstretch, "A Better Way, Providing Real Solutions for homeless families," October 24, 2018, <http://solvefamilyhomelessnessusa.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/10/White-Paper-Homestretch-October-2018-A-Better-Way.pdf>, 3.

³⁰ National Alliance to End Homelessness, "Fact Sheet: Housing First," April 2016, <https://endhomelessness.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/housing-first-fact-sheet.pdf>.

³¹ Council of Economic Advisors, "The State of Homelessness in America," September 2019, <https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/The-State-of-Homelessness-in-America.pdf>, 23.

³² U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Housing First in Permanent Supportive Housing Brief," July 2014, <https://www.hudexchange.info/resource/3892/housing-first-in-permanent-supportive-housing-brief/#:~:text=Housing%20First%20is%20and%20approach,treatment%20or%20service%20participation%20requirements>.

³³ Andrew C. Brown and Michele Steeb, "'Housing First' approach won't solve homelessness crisis," *The Hill*, November 30, 2019, <https://thehill.com/opinion/finance/472449-housing-first-approach-wont-solve-homelessness-crisis?rl=1>.

³⁴ Kevin Corinth, "The impact of permanent supportive housing on homeless populations," *Journal of Housing Economics* 35 (March 2017): <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhe.2017.01.006>.
³⁵ Homestretch, "A Better Way," 6.

³⁶ *Ibid.*, 5.

³⁷ Stephen Eide, "Responses to Homelessness: The Law Enforcement Dimension (Introduction)," Manhattan Institute, September 25, 2019, <https://www.manhattan-institute.org/misconceptions-about-law-enforcement-and-homelessness>.

³⁸ Who We Are n.d. <https://Dallaslife.org/Who-We-Are>.

³⁹ Recovery Programs. n.d. Dallas Life. <https://dallaslife.org/recovery-programs/new-life-program>.

⁴⁰ Review of Recovery Programs. n.d. <https://dallaslife.org/recovery-programs>.

⁴¹ Heather Mac Donald, "San Francisco, Hostage to the Homeless."

⁴² James Walker, "San Francisco's New DA Will Not Prosecute Prostitution, Public Urination Cases: 'We Must Think Differently,'" *Newsweek*, November 13, 2019, <https://www.newsweek.com/san-francisco-district-attorney-public-urination-prostitution-not-prosecute-1471475>

⁴³ Stephen Eide, "Responses to Homelessness: The Law Enforcement Dimension (Common Misconceptions About 'Criminalization')," Manhattan Institute, September 25, 2019, <https://www.manhattan-institute.org/misconceptions-about-law-enforcement-and-homelessness>

⁴⁴ Christopher F. Rufo, "Seattle Under Siege," *City Journal*, August 2018, <https://www.city-journal.org/seattle-homelessness>.

⁴⁵ Christopher F. Rufo, "Compassion with Results."

CURE is a policy and research center dedicated to fighting poverty and restoring dignity through messages of faith, freedom and personal responsibility.

For more information, please visit curepolicy.org or contact Marty Dannenfelser at marty@curepolicy.org.

About the Authors



Star Parker

Founder & President

Star Parker is the founder and president of the Center for Urban Renewal and Education (CURE), a Washington D.C.-based Public Policy Institute that fights poverty and restores dignity through messages of faith, freedom, and personal responsibility.

After consulting on federal welfare reform in the mid-90s, Ms. Parker founded CURE to bring new ideas to policy discussions on how to transition

America's poor from government dependency. In 1996, she was a featured speaker at the Republican National Convention.

Ms. Parker joined the White House Opportunity Initiative advisory team in 2017 to share ideas on how to best fix our nation's most distressed zip codes. In 2018, Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell appointed her to the U.S. Frederick Douglass Bicentennial Commission. In 2020, President Donald Trump appointed her to serve on the U.S. Civil Rights Commission Committee for California.

Ms. Parker has a bachelor's degree in marketing and international business from Woodbury University and has received numerous awards and commendations for her work on public policy issues, including the 2016 "Ronald Reagan Foot Soldier of the Year" from CPAC, the 2017 Groundswell Impact Award, and the 2018 Queen Esther Award from Bott Radio Network. Ms. Parker is a member of the National Religious Broadcaster Board of Directors.

Today, Ms. Parker regularly consults with both federal and state legislators on market-based strategies to fight poverty.



Marty Dannenfelser

Vice President for Government Relations and Coalitions

Marty Dannenfelser is Vice President for Government Relations and Coalitions for CURE. He tracks proposals from the White House, executive branch agencies, Capitol Hill, and the policy community—particularly as they relate to culture, race, and poverty—and shares CURE’s ideas on free markets, religious freedom, personal responsibility, and other policy matters.

Dannenfelser previously served as the presidentially-appointed Staff Director of the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, and as Senior Policy Advisor at the White House Office of Public Liaison. He has served in senior policy, government relations, and external relations positions with the Department of Health and Human Services and the Department of Energy. Dannenfelser has also served as Senior Policy Advisor and Coalitions Director for the House Committee on Energy and Commerce, and as Legislative Director for a Member of Congress.

JOIN THE MISSION AT

CUREpolicy.org

You can donate to the cause,
watch *CURE America*, sign up for our
weekly newsletter, read Star's weekly
columns, or simply learn more.

529 Fourteenth Street NW
Suite 642 - National Press Building
202-479-2873
info@curepolicy.org

CURE Center for
Urban Renewal
and Education